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Book Group Selections
The Reading Group selected new books on May 18. 

Watch for the list of dates on the reading group web 
page soon. In the meantime, you can start shopping 
and reading!

Bitter Angels by C. L. Anderson
The Windup Girl by Paolo Bacigalupi
The Shadow Year by Jeffrey Ford
The Hundred Thousand Kingdoms by N. K. Jemison
The Long Run by Daniel Keys Moran
Anathem by Neal Stephenson
Implied Spaces by Walter Jon Williams
The Mote in God’s Eye by Larry Niven & Jerry 

Pournelle
The Humanoids by Jack Williamson

Leadership Opportunity: FACT 
Need Candidates for President   

(of FACT)
Please consider volunteering to become FACT’s 

president. You would be committing to attending 
more than one of the monthly Board meetings. 
Contrary to what thew word “president” might lead 
you to expect, this is not a large commitment. The 
Board meetings rarely last more than an hour or so, 
and there’s often socializing afterward. Please contact 
Liz Burton to pursue this leadership opportunity: 
zumayabooks@gmail.com. 

Annual Mailout - Watch Your 
Mailbox

A number of FACT members gathered at the Siros 
home to work on the annual mailout of flyers for 
ArmadilloCon and other conventions. Watch your 
mail for an envelope containing a fun selection of 
flyers the week of May 24. Big thanks to everyone 
who came and folded, stuffed, labelled, stamped, and 
contributed to an entertaining conversation.

Batman (1966) on the Big Screen 
June 6

The original classic film Batman (1966) will return 
to the Austin Paramount’s silver screen more than 
40 years after the film made its World Premiere at 
the Paramount in 1966. Adam West himself will 
introduce the film and host a question and answer 
session with the audience. They will also have a 
special Bat-tini cocktail, live bats, and educational 
materials courtesy of Bat Conservation International.  
It happens Sunday, June 6, 2 PM, and general 
admission tickets will cost $20 

FACToids and Friends
Frank Frazetta passed away at the age of 82. If 

you have not read it, you may wish to read the New 
York Times obituary: http://tinyurl.com/nytfraz

Lawrence Person and Howard Waldrop reviewed 
Iron Man 2 for Locus Online: http://tinyurl.com/
lphwironman2

Lawrence Person posted additional thoughts on 
the adaptation of comics for the movies here: http:
//www.lawrenceperson.com/?p=1320

Charles Siros will be Fan Guest of Honor at 
Conestoga 15 (April 29 - May 1, 2011). 

Convention Listing
June 26-28: ApolloCon 2010, Houston, TX. GoH 

Catherine Asaro; Artist GoH Keith Thompson; Fan 
GoH Pat Virzi. http://www.apollocon.org

Aug. 27-29: ArmadilloCon 32, Austin, TX. GoH 
Rachel Caine; Artist Cat Conrad; Editor Anne 
Sowards; Fan Elspeth Bloodgood; Toastmaster 
Nancy Kress; Urban Fantasy Special Guest Ilona 
Andrews; Steampunk Special Guest Michael Bishop. 
Adult memberships $35 until March 29. http://
www.armadillocon.org

Aug. 27-29: Bubonicon 42, Albuquerque Grand 
(Sheraton) Airport Hotel, Albuquerque, NM. GoH 
Peter David; Toastmaster Mario Acevedo; Artist Guest 
Sarah Clemens. http://www.bubonicon.com

Sept. 2-6: Aussiecon, the 68th Worldcon, 
Melbourne, Victoria, Australia. http://
www.aussiecon4.org

UPUPCOMING FACT EVENTS

Sunday, May 30, 4-9PM. Celebrating Neal 
Barrett Jr. (FACT member home, 1809-A 
Constantino Dr) Neal Barrett Jr. was recently 
given the SFWA Author Emeritus award. Come 
and enjoy the fun and congratulate Neal on this 
acknowledgment from his peers.

Saturday, June 5, 6PM. Gaming (FACT member 
home, 4209 Dauphine Dr.) 

Monday, Jun. 7, 7-8PM: North Austin Reading 
Group (Austin Public Library, North Village 
Branch, 2505 Steck). Twenty Thousand Leagues 
Beneath the Sea by Jules Verne. 

Saturday, Jun. 12, 1-3 PM: FACT Board Meeting 
(Manchaca Branch, Austin Public Library, 5500 
Manchaca Rd). 

Monday, Jun. 21, 7-8PM: North Austin Reading 
Group (Austin Public Library, Milwood Branch, 
12500 Amherst). Steal Across the Sky by Nancy 
Kress.
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Oct. 28-31: World Fantasy Convention 36, 
Columbus, OH. http://www.worldfantasy2010.com

Dec. 3-5: SMOFcon 28. Sainte Claire, San Jose, 
CA.  http://www.smofcon28.org

Dec. 31-Jan. 2: Ikkicon, Hilton Austin, Austin, TX. 
http://ikkicon.com

Apr. 28 - May 1, 2011. World Horror Convention, 
Austin TX. GOHs Joe Hill and Sarah Langan, Media 
Guest Steve Niles, Toastmaster Joe R. Lansdale, 
Artists GOG Vincent Chong, Special Guest Brian 
Keene. http://whc2011.org/

Apr. 29 - May 1, 2011: Conestoga 14, Tulsa, OK. 
GOH Tim Powers, Artist GOH Alain Viesca, Fan GOH 
Charles Siros, Toastmaster Jim Blaylock . http://
www.sftulsa.org/conestoga/

Book Groups
Thursday, May 27, 7-8:30 PM, Barnes & Noble 

Arboretum Café, Science and Religion in Fiction 
Book Club (Center for Inquiry). Cosm by Gregory 
Benford.

Monday, Jun. 7, 7-8PM: North Austin Reading 
Group (Austin Public Library, North Village Branch, 
2505 Steck). Twenty Thousand Leagues Beneath 
the Sea by Jules Verne. 

Wednesday, Jun. 9, 7 PM: Dark Forces Reading 
Group, Flightpath Coffee House, The Master and 
Margarita by Mikhail Bulgakov.

Monday, Jun. 21, 7-8PM: North Austin Reading 
Group (Austin Public Library, Milwood Branch, 
12500 Amherst). Steal Across the Sky by Nancy 
Kress.

Writing
2nd & 4th Tuesdays, 7-10 PM: Slug Tribe, Hancock 

Rec Center (41st and Red River).
Alternate Wednesdays, 7-9 PM, Austin Creative 

Writers (Feb. 3, 17). Borders Bookstore at Great 
Hills. Critique group (novels & short stories). For 
more information, go to groups.yahoo.com/group/
austincreativewriting.

Reading Group Reports

October 19: Mistborn by Brandon 
Sanderson

This meeting at the Milwood Library drew nine 
attendees, including two first-timers. Our topic was 
Mistborn, a fantasy adventure novel by Brandon 

ARMADILLOCON 32

go to
www.armadillocon.org
to buy your ticket

today!

RachelCaine
Guest of Honor
Author of The Weather Warden Series

NancyKress
Toastmistress
Author of Beggars in Spain

IlonaAndrews
Urban Fantasy Special Guest
Author of Magic Bites series

MichaelBishop
Steampunk Special Guest
Award -winning author of
No Enemy But Time

ElspethBloodgood
Fan Guest
Conestoga

CatConrad
Artist Guest
www.ArtistsInResidence.com/Cat

AnneSowards
Editor Guest
Editor for Ace Books & Roc

Austin�s Literary FSF Convention
Renaissance Hotel Austin

August 27-29, 2010
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Sanderson. Four of us had read the author before. 
Eight of us started the book, and six finished it.

One reader noted that this book had a unique and 
well-thought-out magic system, based on ingesting 
metals and using them as a source for magic. He felt 
a valid way to describe this book was “What if one of 
the characters from Lord of the Rings kept the ring?” 
He liked the storytelling and character development. 
He thought the use of text in a journal was a clever 
way to tell a parallel story. 

Another felt this book was a “page-turner” with 
a well-constructed story.  One person liked this 
book’s idea that a hero’s failure causes a lot of bad 
problems.   Another noted that the book was so well-
written that “the film did not break.” 

One member of the group said he rarely enjoys 
fantasy, but he liked this book. He felt it had 
excellent action sequences with super-powered 
characters. He found parallels in this book’s two 
main characters, Kelsier and Vin, with Wolverine and 
Kitty from the X-Men comics and movies.  He liked 
how well the author thought out how people might 
use their powers.  And he appreciated that this book 
provides plenty of conclusion at the end, while clearly 
setting up more books in the series. He said the book 
was a pleasant surprise.

Another found it hard to get into this book. She 
found the writing style was not gripping. She felt 
the description of magic was pedantic, almost like 
reading the manual for a role-playing game.  

One first-time attendee enjoyed this book’s handling 
of unusual themes like trust.  She enjoyed the young 
female character, Vin, who started out as an abused 
kid and later got to enjoy dressing up and going to 
balls to hobnob with nobility.

Another longtime member of the group said that 
she does not generally enjoy fantasy, but felt this 
book was better than most. She appreciated how 
the super-powered Vin took a while to realize that 
everyone else did not have these powers. She felt 
that the author clearly cared a lot about this book’s 
world and characters, but could have done a better 
job at conveying these to the reader.  She particularly 
thought the villain could have been handled more 
originally, since she felt making him a proponent of 
slavery was too easy.

Overall we had a fun time discussing Mistborn. 
After the meeting, many of us had a nice dinner at 
Culver’s.

NOTE: A much abbreviated version of this was run 
last month due to a technical or editorial error. My 
apologies!  -- FACT Sheet Ed.

November 2:  Dead until Dark by 
Charlaine Harris

We had twelve in attendance at the North Village 
library for this meeting. Our topic was Dead until 

Dark, the first in Charlaine Harris’s Southern 
Vampire series, which is the basis for the current 
television series True Blood. Only one of us had read 
any of the author’s prior books. Nine of us started 
this book, and all of us finished. The story involves a 
series of murders in a small Louisiana town, set in a 
world were vampires live among humans. 

One reader said this book was great fun. She 
enjoyed how some segments of society embraced 
vampires living among us, particularly the Daughters 
of the Confederacy who were eager to have vampires 
provide eyewitness accounts of the Civil War. 

We liked the atmosphere of the book. Several of 
us thought the characters felt like real Southern 
people.  One person liked the small town feel, 
where everybody knows each other. Another said  
the regional dialect spoken by the characters was 
authentic. 

We liked the protagonist and narrator, Sookie 
Stackhouse. It was easy to get comfortable and bond 
with her.  Her personality was a mix of startlingly 
naïve and gutsy. Her telepathic abilities were very 
much a part of her, and they added to the story. 

One reader commented that this book reads more 
like a cozy mystery than any other genre. Both the 
book’s structure and voice felt like mysteries to 
her. It did not have the voice of fantasy that she 
expects. To her, this writing style removed the sense 
of wonder from the situation. It also did not feel like 
horror, since most of the violence in the book was 
not supernatural and this book did not provide a real 
look at the dark side. 

Another observed the mystery flavor, and felt 
that the author was trying to keep her established 
audience, since all her prior books were mysteries.  
He liked how this book had several strong characters, 
both human and vampire.

There were inevitable comparisons of Dead until 
Dark to the television series it spawned. One person 
said that she loves True Blood but found this book 
was boring and lightweight. Another felt the television 
series had more graphic violence;  upon rereading the 
book he discovered the violence was already there, 
but just made more of an impact on the screen that 
on the page. 

Overall this was a fun discussion and a successful 
book. After the meeting, several of us had a nice 
dinner together at Waterloo Ice House.

November 17: More than Human 
by Theodore Sturgeon

Twelve people gathered at A.T.’s home to discuss 
More than Human, the classic Sturgeon novel. All 
of us had read Sturgeon before. We all started and 
finished this book.  The story is rather hard to 
describe without spoilers, but it’s a science fiction 
novel that many find mind-blowing.
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Connect with FACT online:
- Group List: groups.google.com/
group/factlist
- Website: www.fact.org
- Facebook: ArmadilloCon 32

The FACT Sheet - Jan. 2010 - Page 5

One reader commented that this is a landmark 
book. It was an innovative superman story for 
its time, and a good treatment of posthumans 
and transhumans.  Another loved the depiction 
of a gestalt as a union of thoughts. We liked its 
examination of “what is a person?” and “what is 
consciousness?” 

This book had an interesting mix of sf elements. 
We all liked the use of antigravity in the story. Some 
of us had more trouble with telepathy and other 
“powers of the mind.” While these were considered 
valid sf concepts in the 50s, they generally aren’t 
now.

There were several positive comments on the 
book’s writing style. We felt the storytelling and 
descriptions were smooth and brilliantly done, and 
seem contemporary . We appreciated the character 
development, particularly in people who weren’t nice 
at all. A couple of people felt that the dialog in the 
book was “stodgy” and was the only element that felt 
dated. 

This book was a “fix-up” of three stories originally 
published separately, which led to some interesting 
reactions from readers. Many thought the divisions 
between stories were merely a stylistic choice, and 
it did not bother them at all. A couple felt that the 
stories were so separate that there was no coherent 
central narrative.

Our discussion of this book and its concepts was 
so lively that we talked for 95 minutes.  Afterward we 
picked new books for the reading list. Then most of 
us went out to dinner at Opal Divine’s.

December 7: Brown Girl in the 
Ring by Nalo Hopkinson

Thirteen people attended this meeting at the North 
Village library. Our topic was Brown Girl in the 
Ring, a story of Caribbean magic in postapocalyptic 
Toronto. Three of us had read Hopkinson before. All 
of us started this book, and five finished it.

We were pleased to see the Caribbean magic base 
come into urban fantasy. This type of magic is rarely 
depicted in SF, and generally it’s handled incorrectly. 
Hopkinson seems to write with real understanding.

We thought this book was an interesting mix of sf, 
fantasy, and horror. Many of us don’t like horror, but 
Hopkinson’s writing kept us interested. One person 
said the book was “really creepy.”

Several of us appreciated how well this book was 
written, particularly for a first novel.  We appreciated 
the book’s complex structure and liked how the 
author wove all the plot threads together. One reader 
found the writing so engrossing that it made her late 
to work once.

We liked the protagonist, Ti-Jeanne, and felt 
that several of the supporting characters were well 

fleshed-out. The women in our group thought Ti-
Jeanne’s infatuation with a “bad boy” seemed all too 
realistic. Everyone’s favorite character seemed to be 
the protagonist’s grandmother.

One person commented that this book was a 
“breath of fresh air.”  He felt this was a novel of 
female empowerment and an uplifting read.

After the meeting, several of us had dinner at 
Conan’s.

December 22: The Caves of  Steel 
by Isaac Asimov

Nine people gathered at the Milwood Library for this 
meeting. Our topic was The Caves of Steel, a classic 
robot SF/detective novel.  All of us had read Asimov 
before. We all started and finished this book.

Several of us liked the team of Elijah Bailey, 
the human cop, with R. Daneel Olivaw, a robot 
investigator. One person thought Daneel might have 
been the first robot cop depicted in fiction. They 
eventually learn to work together in the “buddy cop” 
tradition.

One reader had affection for the book. She found 
certain scenes were memorable. She didn’t think the 
writing was wonderful, but felt it was a good story. 
She thought it read well within both the mystery and 
sf traditions. The agoraphobic cave-dwellers seemed 
realistic. And she felt the attitudes toward robots in 
this book were eerily similar to the attitudes aimed at 
certain groups of humans in the 50s.

One person found the differences in protocols in 
men’s and women’s restrooms were hysterical.

A few noted Asimov’s lack of vivid visual 
descriptions, and a poor handling of female 
characters. Longtime readers informed us that 
these deficiencies in Asimov’s writing had always 
been recognized, even when this book was originally 
written.

Several of us felt this book just did not hold up 
well.  One reader found the writing clunky, and felt 
the future depicted in this book was too much like 
America in the 50s. Another felt the mystery was 
unsophisticated.  Yet another commented that it 
particularly suffered in comparison to the writing of 
Sturgeon, whose More than Human (from about the 
same time period) we read recently.
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Despite our some of our misgivings, overall we were 
glad to finally read an Asimov book in our group. 
Near the end of the meeting, we talked about other 
robot books we’d enjoyed and other Asimov books 
(both fiction and nonfiction) that we liked. After the 
meeting, many of us had a nice dinner at Mangia.

-- A.T. Campbell, III 

FACT Board Meeting: January 
2010

The monthly meeting of the board of directors for 
the Fandom Association of Central Texas was called 
to order on Saturday, January 9, 2009, by Board 
Chair Jonathan Miles at 802 Chiselpoint Cove, 
Round Rock TX, at 1:13 p.m. Present in addition to 
the chair were Directors Elizabeth Burton, Marianne 
Moul, and Brian Price, FACT Vice-president Matthew 
Duarte and ALAMO Representative Karen Meschke. 
Arriving following the start of the proceedings were 
Director C. Dan Tolliver, Social Events Manager 
Wendy Snyder and Directors Charles and William 
Siros.

The secretary presented the minutes of the ecember 
meeting. There being no additions or corrections, it 
was moved by Mr. Price, seconded by Ms. Moul they 
be accepted as presented. In the absence of objection, 
Mr. Miles declared the motion passed by acclamation.

CORRESPONDENCE: No correspondence relevant 
to the board was presented

OFFICER REPORTS
CHAIR
Mr. Miles reported attending the holiday party 

but otherwise he didn’t engage in any FACT-related 
activities.

PRESIDENT
Mr. Price advised he also attended the holiday 

party, and that he will be unable to attend
the February meeting if it is held on the regular 

date.

VICE-PRESIDENT
Mr. Duarte also attended the holiday party.

TREASURER
- Ms. Moul said she did not attend the holiday party 

but went to PA instead, lost her luggage en route and 
enjoyed a six-inch snowfall. She noted she went to 
see Avatar in IMAX, which she highly recommended. 
She noted she has not balanced the ArmadilloCon 
account but has all necessary paperwork to do so.

- Ms. Babcock provided a final accounting for 
ArmadilloCon 31. However, no information regarding 

membership or program book receipts was included. 
She did advise invoices for program book ads were 
sent out just prior to the end of December.

ArmadilloCon 31
Receipts
Art show commission $ 854.63
Expenses
Art show   $ 192.86
Parties   $ 322.15
Truck   $ 343.68
Mailings   $ 439.65
Program Book  $ 1,180.03
Travel   $ 1,078.20
Registration  $ 273.35
Con Suite   $ 793.69
Gift Baskets  $ 150.64
Pocket Program  $ 156.53
Facebook ads  $ 10.49
Writer’s Workshop  $ 135.32
Hotel  $ 5,688.34
Guest Expenses  $ 900.00
TOTAL:    $ 11,664.93

SECRETARY
Ms. Burton advised she had not engaged in any 

FACT related activities of import. However, she noted 
she has a recommendation regarding the resolution 
on officer reporting approved at the December 
meeting, which is under old business.

REGISTRAR
Vital Statistics 
- Active Memberships  57 (change of -2)
- Expired Memberships ( <1 Year) 30 (+2)
- Changes since 12/11/2009 Report
  - Expired Memberships:
    - Mauffray, Joseph L. (Jay)
    - Olsen Rondinella

SOCIAL EVENTS MANAGER
The annual holiday party was held, and everyone 

appeared to have the usual good time.

HISTORIAN
Mr. Tolliver advised he had nothing new to report.

MIS
No report

PUBLICATIONS
No report

QUARTERMASTER
Mr. C. Siros reported the requested materials 
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were provided for SMOFCon and were returned. He 
attended the holiday party as well as FACT member 
Elze Hamilton’s New Year’s Eve party.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
ARMADILLOCON
Ms. Burton advised there had been no major 

activities during December. The next con committee 
meeting is scheduled for January 17.

HOTEL COMMITTEE
No report

BYLAWS COMMITTEE
No report

MEMBERSHIP COMMITTEE
Mr. Price requested Ms. Burton send him a 

reminder regarding the research on what other 
organizations offer as member perks.

READING GROUPS
- Ms. Meschke advised the north group meetings 

are being regularly attended.
- Ms. Burton advised she had contacted the library 

to cancel the meeting room until further notice. 
Although a number of people had shown interest in 
the group, only one ever actually attended, and didn’t 
appear to understand the dynamic of a book group.

OLD BUSINESS
1. Checking accounts merger: Pending
2. Meeting room for 2010: Because of a 

scheduling conflict with ConDFW, the board 
rescheduled the February meeting for the third 
Saturday, 2/20. However, Ms. Burton noted we still 
have no confirmed location. Ms. Moul advised there 
is a community room available at her apartment 
complex, although a significant returnable damage 
deposit is required for its use. The board requested 
she research availability and authorized her to 
reserve the room.

3. Committee/Officer reporting: Ms. Burton 
stated that when she began the process of composing 
the resolution regarding the requirement for officers 
to report regularly to the board it occurred to her 
that was a matter for the Policies and Procedures 
Committee. She recommended it be referred to the 
committee, with suggestions to be offered at the 
February meeting.

NEW BUSINESS
1. FACT Sheet editor: Roxanne Bogucka having 

tendered her resignation for personal reasons, 
the question arose regarding who will see that the 
newsletter is released as required in the bylaws with 
information for the annual meeting. Ms. Burton 

stated she would seek to ensure that information 
was provided. However, she noted she doesn’t have a 
copy of the current bylaws as amended in 2009 and 
will also need the list of those eligible to run for the 
board. Mr. Price advised he will see to the latter.

There being no other business before the board, the 
meeting was adjourned at 1:43 p.m.

FACT Board Meeting: February
The monthly meeting of the board of directors for 

the Fandom Association of Central Texas was called 
to order on Saturday, 20 February 2010, by Board 
Chair Jonathan Miles at 4209 Dauphine St., Austin, 
Texas, at 1:17 p.m. Present in addition to the chair 
were Directors Elizabeth Burton, Marianne Moul, 
Brian Price, FACT Vice-president Matthew Duarte, 
FACT Officer Jennifer Juday and guest Ian Hollas. 
Directors Charles Siros and William Siros arrived at 
1:22 p.m.

The secretary presented the minutes of the January 
meeting. Ms Burton advised she was aware the 
treasurer’s report was incomplete and would add 
it before preparing the final draft. In addition, Mr. 
Miles noted it should be included in the AC 31 
treasurer sent out program book invoices. There 
being no further additions or corrections, it was 
moved by Price, seconded by MA they be accepted 
as presented. In the absence of objection, Mr. Miles 
declared the motion passed by acclamation.

CORRESPONDENCE: Was distributed.

OFFICER REPORTS
CHAIR
Mr. Miles reported that he hosted a party at 

ConDFW that had much good food and attended 
AggieCon.

PRESIDENT
Mr. Price noted he went to see film of The Lightning 

Thief and was not impressed.

VICE-PRESIDENT
Mr. Duarte advised he went to AggieCon.

TREASURER
- Ms. Moul reported that as of 1/31/2009 the FACT 

account balance was: $17,135.58.
- Ms. Babcock reported that as of 1/31/2009 the 

ArmadilloCon account balance was: $3701.47. Ms. 
Moul advised she is in the final stages of combining 
the accounts.

SECRETARY
Ms. Burton attended AggieCon, returning 

somewhat the worse for wear.
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REGISTRAR
Vital Statistics
- Active Memberships 50 (a change of -7)
- Expired Memberships ( <1 Year) 37 (+7)
- Changes since 01/09/2010 Report: 
  - Renewed Memberships
    - Moul Marianne
    - Tolliver C. Daniel
    - Tolliver Kenneth
    - Tolliver Melissa
    - Snyder Wendy
  - Expired Memberships
    - Allston Aaron
    - Duarte Matthew
    - Duarte, Jr. Fred
    - Hall Betty
    - Meschke Karen
    - Richerson Carrie
    - Taylor Hunter
- The directors discussed the membership numbers 

as they affect the upcoming board elections, as 
currently the active number would require only 5 
directors be elected. The consensus was to wait until 
the March data is presented before determining that.

- Mr. Hollas also sponsored a game night, and 
will continue to do so as long as there is sufficient 
interest.

SOCIAL EVENTS MANAGER
- Ms. Snyder reported by email that she attended 

AggieCon and felt the convention was much better 
than last year, with a good guest lineup and 
varied programing. She and Mr. Tolliver hosted an 
Armadillocon/FACT party on Saturday night.

- A cross-fandom party was held at the Snyder-
Tolliver house on Feb. 13. It was a nice party despite 
the low attendance--one FACT member and child 
attended. They will host another cross-fandom party 
in June.

- The FACT social event for March is a trip to 
Sherwood Forest Faire on March 20, if this is an 
acceptable date.

- Ms. Snyder advised she will attend the Williamson 
County Nonprofit Networking Meeting on March 2 as 
a representative of FACT.

HISTORIAN
Mr. Tolliver’s email report advised he attended 

AggieCon and assisted the Social Events Manager 
with the party.

MIS
- Via email, Mr. Campbell reported that, during the 

past month, he made several updates to the FACT 

website and also investigated PayPal anomalies for 
the treasurer.

- Recently the FACT president asked Mr. Campbell 
to purchase the domain name “armadillocon.com” 
and have it point to “armadillocon.org.” However, he 
was unable to accomplish that task. He attempted 
to complete the transaction online via the current 
web hosting service (LunarPages.com) to facilitate the 
hosting process, but the only payment they accept 
online is a credit card, which FACT doesn’t have. 
Supposedly, other payments can be arranged via the 
phone, but he has not had time to call and check on 
this during “regular business hours.” An alternative 
would be to purchase via another service such as Go 
Daddy that accepts Paypal.

- Mr. Campbell advised he will step down from the 
position of MIS manager following the annual meeting 
in April.

- Ms. Moul noted that Mr. Campbell also 
arranged for the registrar to receive notice of online 
memberships purchased.

PUBLICATIONS
Ms. Juday stated she will do an e-FACT Sheet for 

February and worked on flyers for ArmadilloCon 32. 
She also assisted on game night.

QUARTERMASTER
Mr. C. Siros said he made sure the party box 

arrived where required and brought a cash box to 
AggieCon. Ms. Burton suggested adding FACT flyers 
to the box to ensure whoever was hosting the event 
had them on hand. The credit card machine has been 
delivered to the treasurer.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
ARMADILLOCON 32
The guest liaison is researching airfares, and the 

programming manager is contacting prospective 
guests. Membership sales are slow, but that’s to 
be expected this early in the year. The website now 
includes the basics, and more will be added as the 
information becomes available. We were at AggieCon, 
and a party is planned for Con DFW.

HOTEL COMMITTEE
No report

BYLAWS COMMITTEE
No report

POLICIES AND PROCEDURES
No report

MEMBERSHIP COMMITTEE
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No report

READING GROUPS
- The FACT Reading Group continues to meet twice 

a month, alternating between two libraries in north 
Austin. Attendance at the meetings is usually about 
12, and afterward often a couple of others join the 
attendees for dinner.

- In February the group had one of its liveliest 
discussions in months: Incandescence by Greg 
Egan. People got so worked up arguing about the 
book’s relativistic physics ideas that Mr. Campbell 
said he was “half-expecting someone to whip out a 
whiteboard and start writing differential equations.”

- The group has been reading a few books that 
stretch the boundaries of speculative fiction recently, 
including The Beekeeper’s Apprentice by Laurie King 
and the upcoming Little Green Men by Christopher 
Buckley. Several books by ArmadilloCon 32 major 
guests are on the schedule, and Mr. Campbell said 
they hope to soon choose a book or two by one 
of the guests at Austin’s upcoming World Horror 
Convention.

OLD BUSINESS
1. Combining Accounts: Addressed in Treasurer’s 

report
2. Annual Meeting: The annual meeting will be 

held at the Manchaca Branch of the Austin Public 
Library in April.

3. Committee/Officer Reporting: This will be 
addressed at the next meeting of the Policies and 
Procedures Committee

NEW BUSINESS
1. World Horror Convention request to use art show 

materials: After discussion, the board’s consensus 
was that WHC will be allowed to use the materials in 
exchange for a full-page ad in their pocket program, 
a second full-page in a progress report and a dealer’s 
table at the convention. A statement outlining liability 
and compensation for lost or damaged materials 
needs to be compiled. Ms. Burton will forward the 
email to Mr. C. Siros.

2. Earl Cooley Request: Mr. Cooley had requested 
that his unused ArmadilloCon 31 membership be 
applied to his expiring FACT membership. However, 
there being no policy in place to allow for such a 
transfer, and the potential bookkeeping problems 
of doing so preclude approving his request. It was 
moved by Ms. Burton, seconded by Ms. Moul that Mr. 
Cooley’s membership fee be paid from the scholarship 
fund. Ms. Juday suggested a policy be established 
of no refunds on ArmadilloCon memberships except 
for duplicates. This was referred to Policies and 
Procedures. It was then moved by Ms. Burton, 
seconded by Mr. Price that a scholarship also be 

provided for Carrie Richerson.
3. Adding Additional Email Addresses to Paypal 

Account: As there have been several instances in 
which FACT membership payments have gone to 
addresses other than that attached to the Paypal 
account, Ms. Burton suggested adding additional 
address most likely to be used in error to the 
account. The board requested the treasurer look into 
the possibility.

4. Obtaining a Paypal Debit Card: Ms. Moul 
advised that FACT is now eligible to obtain a debit 
card on the Paypal account. Mr. Miles expressed 
concerns about doing so on the basis that Paypal is 
not a real bank and might have security issues. Ms. 
Burton advised her experience has been that Paypal 
may be more secure than a bank, and Ms. Moul 
reminded the board that we are unable to obtain 
a card on the bank account because of our two-
signature policy on larger checks. Mr. Miles requested 
she explore the possibility of moving our account to 
another bank where that wouldn’t interfere.

There being no other business before the board, the 
meeting was adjourned at 2:26 p.m.

FACT Board Meeting: March
The monthly meeting of the board of directors for 

the Fandom Association of Central Texas was called 
to order on Saturday, 2009, by Board Chair Jonathan 
Miles at 4209 Dauphine St., Austin, Texas, at 1:15 
p.m. Present in addition to the chair were Directors 
Elizabeth Burton, Marianne Moul, Brian Price, 
Charles Siros, William Siros and C. Dan Tolliver, 
FACT Vice-President Matthew Duarte, FACT Officer 
Jennifer Juday and FACT member Karen Meschke.

The secretary presented the minutes of the 
February meeting. After a request that a section of 
wording be changed for diplomatic reasons, it was 
moved by Mr. Price, seconded by Mr. C. Siros they 
be accepted as amended. In the absence of objection, 
Mr. Miles declared the motion passed by acclamation.

CORRESPONDENCE: Ms. Meschke distributed the 
mail to the appropriate recipients. No items required 
board action.

OFFICER REPORTS
CHAIR
Mr. Miles reported he attended an ArmadilloCon 

committee meeting and gaming.

PRESIDENT
Mr. Price advised his only FACT-related activity was 

attending the ArmadilloCon meeting.

VICE-PRESIDENT
Mr. Duarte also attended both gaming and the 

ArmadilloCon meeting. He invited everyone to attend 
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his upcoming Eagle Scout Court of Honor on Mar. 28.

TREASURER
- Ms. Moul reported that as of 2/28/2010 the FACT 

account balance was: $21,116.75.
- Ms. Moul noted she had been advised by Paypal 

the account was on hold pending submission of 
documents establishing our nonprofit status. Mr. 
Miles recommended sending documents by surface 
mail as well as email.

SECRETARY
- Ms. Burton advised nothing of major import had 

occurred, other than an inquiry from some wanting 
to be notified should the south reading group start 
up again. She advised she may look for a centrally 
located coffee shop where a few people could meet.

- The minutes for the January meeting were sent to 
the publications manager, and the minutes for the 
2009 annual meeting were delivered today. Anyone 
who has a business item for this year’s agenda 
should get it to Ms. Burton as soon as possible.

- Ms. Burton notified Mr. Cooley regarding the 
outcome of his request to have his convention 
membership applied to his FACT membership. She 
did not contact Carrie Richerson but will do so unless 
someone else already has. She noted this is one of 
those situations when having a membership card 
would be handy, as it could be sent to the persons 
involved.

REGISTRAR
Vital Statistics
- Active Memberships 51 (change of +1)
- Expired Memberships ( < 1 Year) 37 (change of 0)
- Changes since 02/09/2010 Report
  - Renewed Memberships
    - Cooper Sara
    - Cooper Scott
    - Juday Jennifer
    - Kelley Rocky
    - Price Angela
    - Price Brian
    - York W. Andrew “Andy”
  - Scholarships
    - Cooley Earl
    - Richerson Carrie
  - Expired Memberships
    - Davidson Tom
    - Santana Sonia
- Changes since 01/09/2010 Report: 
  - Renewed Memberships
    - Moul Marianne
    - Tolliver C. Daniel
    - Tolliver Kenneth
    - Tolliver Melissa

    - Snyder Wendy
  - Expired Memberships
    - Allston Aaron
    - Duarte Matthew
    - Duarte, Jr. Fred
    - Hall Betty
    - Meschke Karen
    - Richerson Carrie
    - Taylor Hunter
- Mr. Hollas advised he had notified Ms. Richerson 

her membership had been renewed.

SOCIAL EVENTS MANAGER
- Ms. Snyder notified the membership an outing to 

the new Sherwood Renaissance Faire was planned for 
March 20.

HISTORIAN
Mr. Tolliver attended the exhibition opening and 

celebration for the “One Hundred Years Hence—
Science Fiction & Fantasy at Texas A&M” exhibit at 
the Cushing Library in College Station. James Gunn 
and Elizabeth Moon both gave speeches. Michael 
Moorcock, Rory Harper, and Martha Wells were also 
in attendance. The celebration was well attended 
by A&M students and faculty, which he found 
remarkable because it was held at 3 p.m. the Friday 
before Spring Break. He added that in the exhibition 
catalogue, Elizabeth Moon listed people who helped 
her with her presentation. Included in the list was 
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FACT member Scott Zrubek.

MIS
- Mr. Campbell reported adding several news 

updates to website, mostly about current and former 
ArmadilloCon guests, and found and resolved an 
issue causing membership payments to go to the 
wrong Paypal account.

- His computer situation is much improved. He 
returned the defective new computer and bought a 
new one of a different brand, and is quite happy with 
it.

- Mr. Campbell also advised he will be resigning the 
position of MIS manager after the annual meeting 
because of time constraints.

PUBLICATIONS
Ms. Juday advised she sent out a FACT Sheet, has 

received the 2009 annual meeting minutes, and will 
send out the ballot edition as soon as she knows 
who’s running. She also said she is concerned the 
artists who contributed to past editions of the FACT 
Sheet without compensation may be concerned about 
having those editions posted on the website as is 
currently the plan. Mr. Miles noted it’s probably not 
wise to have the email information included in each 
issue, either. It was determined that we need to either 
obtain permission and/or remove the problematic 
material prior to uploading the files.

QUARTERMASTER
Mr. C. Siros noted payment for the storage unit falls 

due in May, and that we will not be billed for it so 
need to keep that in mind.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
ARMADILLOCON
- Ms. Burton reported gaming is now registered 

with Steve Jackson Games. The hotel code was 
acquired, and the hotel link is now up and running 
on the website, as is the dealer registration link. Mr. 
Campbell is in the process of setting up bios and 
photos for the guests of honor on the website and 
arranging for same for the program book.

- Mr. Tolliver noted that last month while Ms. 
Snyder and he were in Addison, Ms. Burton chaired 
an ArmadilloCon meeting. They have been in 
communication on a variety of issues since.

HOTEL COMMITTEE
No report

BYLAWS COMMITTEE
No report

MEMBERSHIP COMMITTEE
 The committee has not been able to meet, as the 

members were swamped with prior commitments. 
However, a meeting will be scheduled to discuss the 
results of our research into member perks offered by 
other groups.

READING GROUPS
The reading group held two meetings, discussing 

Star Flight by Andre Norton and Little Green Men 
by Christopher Buckley. Both drew an attendance 
of around 12. Little Green Men elicited diverse 
response—three people loved, two hated it, and the 
rest generally liked it. Books are scheduled through 
the end of June.

OLD BUSINESS
1. Mr. C. Siros offered to deal with the request from 

the World Horror Convention committee regarding 
use of the art show materials.

2. Regarding the suggestion of adding additional 
emails to the Paypal account, the issue was rendered 
moot by Mr. Campbell’s identifying and correcting the 
problem.

3. A meeting of the Policies and Procedures 
Committee is scheduled for April 3, at which time 
they will address the matter of establishing processes 
governing reports from officers.

4. Ms. Moul has met with representatives of several 
banks and will meet with several more. All are very 
enthusiastic about taking on our accounts. When she 
has all information in place, she will approach Frost 
to determine if they are willing to negotiate.

NEW BUSINESS
1. Ms. Burton will contact the Austin ComicCon 

contact to determine what they have to offer.
There being no other business before the board, the 

meeting was adjourned at 2 p.m.
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A Selection of May SF Birthdays  

May 1 Phil Foglio, 1956
May 2 E.E. “Doc” Smith, 1890
May 5 Pat Frank, 1907
May 7 Gene Wolfe, 1931
May 9 J.M. Barrie, 1860
May 12 Barry B. Longyear, 1942
May 13 Roger Zelazny, 1937; Stephen R. 

Donaldson, 1947
May 14 George Lucas, 1944; Kathleen Ann 

Goonan, 1952; Eoin Colfer, 1965
May 15 L. Frank Baum. 1856
May 18 Fred Saberhagen, 1930; Diane Duane, 

1952
May 22 Arthur Conan Doyle, 1859 
May 23 James Blish, 1921
May 24 Michael Chabon, 1963
May 25 Poppi Z. Brite, 1967
May 26 Sally Ride, 1951; Caitlín R. Kiernan, 

1964
May 27 Harlan Ellison, 1934
May 28 Ian Fleming, 1908
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